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Scottish Science Advisory Council

Minute of the meeting held on 11 June 2009 at 10:00am, at

Thales Optronics Ltd, Glasgow

Present:

Professor Anne Glover (Co-Chair) for Items 1-4 only, Professor Stuart Monro (Co-Chair), Professor Steve Beaumont, Professor Alan Bundy, Professor Chris van der Kuyl, Mr Ian Ritchie, Dr Barbara Spruce, Professor Bob Tooze, Professor Graham Wren, Professor Ian Underwood, Dr Andy Bishop, 

Dr Avril Davidson and Anna Milne (Minute Secretary).

For item 1-5: Iain Gray, CEO of the Technology Strategy Board and David Lockwood, Managing Director Thales Optronics Ltd.

Items 1:
Welcome, Apologies and Introductions

1.
Professor Glover opened the meeting and welcomed the Council members.  She conveyed apologies from Professor Mike Ferguson, Professor Julie Fitzpatrick, Professor Peter Morgan, Professor Andy Porter, Professor Stuart Reid, Dr Karen Jervis, Professor Joyce Tait and Professor Jim McDonald.  Professor Glover announced that Professor Roland Wolf had resigned from the Council due to a number of pressures.  

2.
Professor Glover gave special thanks to David Lockwood for hosting the meeting at the Thales Optronics Ltd in Glasgow.  Professor Glover introduced Iain Gray, Chief Executive of the Technology Strategy Board.  

Item 2:

Technology Strategy Board: Opportunities for Scotland

Presentation from Iain Gray, CEO of the Technology Strategy Board

3.
Professor Glover welcomed Iain Gray to the meeting and described the history of the Council. She highlighted the role and remit of the SSAC and introduced Professor Monro explaining his role as independent Co-Chair.  Professor Glover noted that the SSAC provided advice on a broad range of scientific issues and science-related policies and had developed a good relationship with Ministers.  She highlighted SSAC’s most recent report “Business R&D in Scotland – A missing link” which emphasised Scotland’s poor record of business R&D.  Professor Glover reported that the Council membership was respected senior figures drawn from right across the science, business and academic communities. 

Technology Strategy Board

4.
Iain Gray thanked Professor Glover for her introduction and noted that The Technology Strategy Board (TSB) was a UK-wide organisation.  He noted that The TSB had recently held an information briefing event at the SECC in Glasgow, which provided an excellent opportunity to meet with business and public sector organisations in Scotland in order to understand better their innovation needs and raise the profile of TSB.    

5.
Iain Gray explained that The TSB was set up to invest in business innovation.  Its role was to stimulate technology-enabled innovation and to promote, support and invest in technology research, developments and commercialisation.  He noted that The TSB shares and disseminates knowledge and brings people together to solve problems and to pioneer new advances.  Iain Gray reported that The TSB worked across Government departments, business and universities.    He commented that The TSB supported a range of companies across all sectors in order to strengthen and grow the leading businesses and nurture the businesses that can succeed in the growth sectors of tomorrow.  

6.
Iain Gray reported that The TSB makes choices as to where they invest, based on the size of the markets, the capability of the UK to address them, the timeliness and finally by considering the difference that TSB support would make.  He explained that they get information feeds from Knowledge Transfer Networks (KTNs), trade organisations and key contacts such as the Council for Science and Technology.  SSAC could act as a key feed to assist The TSB in selecting priority sectors in Scotland.  

TSB in Scotland

7.
Iain Gray reported that although The TSB was a UK wide organisation there was limited knowledge about the extent of The TSB’s involvement in Scotland’s innovation landscape and the potential funding opportunities that were available through The TSB.  He explained that The TSB’s main point of contact in Scotland was Scottish Government however they also had contacts within Scottish Enterprise, and Highlands and Islands Enterprise.  Iain Gray emphasised that The TSB was keen to enhance its connections in Scotland and to learn from Scotland’s experiences and good practice.

9.
Iain Gray reported that The TSB was not just a funding body it was also about connecting people, bringing them together to solve problems or make new advances as outlined in its strategy Connect and Catalyse; A strategy for business innovation.  He explained that The TSB uses a range of mechanisms, levers and initiatives to foster an innovation culture in the UK, but that unfortunately Scotland only recognised a very limited amount of The TSB toolkit.

Investment

10.
Iain Gray explained that The TSB activity was jointly sponsored and funded by DBIS and other government departments, the devolved administrations, regional development agencies and research councils.  He explained that taken together with these partners’ contributions, over the current funding period, meant that TSB is investing over £1bn in innovation (composed of £711 million, plus £180 million from the Regional Development Agency and £120 million from the Research Councils). Business contributions then double this investment to £2 bn.  He commented that investment was on an upward trajectory and that The TSB had recently received an additional £50 million in the 2009 budget to enable The TSB to increase its capacity to support innovation in areas, which have high potential to drive future growth, such as low-carbon technologies, advanced manufacturing and the life sciences.

11.
Iain Gray reported that TSB invest therein three main strategic themes: innovation inspired by technology; innovation led by challenges; and in supporting and promoting the innovation climate.

Discussion

12.
Professor Glover thanked Iain Gray for his very informative presentation and opened the meeting up for further discussion.  Following a number of questions and a wide ranging discussion Professor Glover thanked Iain Gray for participating in the SSAC meeting and hoped that SSAC could continue to develop its dialogue with The TSB.
Item 3:

A Technology Strategy for Scotland – Technology Advisory Group Overview

13.
Professor Glover welcomed David Lockwood and thanked him for hosting the SSAC meeting at Thales.

14.
David Lockwood explained that the Technology Advisory Group (TAG) was an industry advisory group established by Scottish Enterprise to develop a clear strategy for the development of the enabling technologies that underpin Scotland’s key sectors.  Enabling Technologies is represented in the Government Economic Strategy as:

 “Addressing emergent and cross-cutting technologies which support the growth and competitiveness of Scottish Industry”.

15.
He explained that the role of the Technology Advisory Group and outlined its objectives. 

16.     David Lockwood reported that the Board membership represented end market users and has representation from across university, science, life sciences, financial services, digital markets, renewable energy and support.  

17.
David Lockwood explained that TAG had held three external workshops which had produced a valuable insight into the technology community and provided suggestions for further developments and directions.  He commented on work which had analysed the technology capabilities in Scotland and matched these to industry demand and noted that this work was in the process of further development through consultation with industry and technology teams.

18.
David Lockwood explained that there was still work to be carried out including much wider consultation with the other Industry Advisory groups and industry input through the technology subgroups.  He reported that work was also required to complete the international comparisons.

19.
Professor Glover thanked David Lockwood for his presentation which had raised a number of interesting issues she hoped that SSAC would be continue to have a formal interaction with TAG.  She concluded by commenting that Scottish Enterprise should take advantage of the talent in Scotland to develop the Advisory Group further. 

Item 4: 

Introduction to Thales

20.
Professor Monro thanked David Lockwood and explained that SSAC hold their meetings at venues throughout the science base in order that the Council can extend its knowledge of the comprehensive nature of the science base in Scottish.  He noted that this visit to Thales would help the SSAC understand the challenges facing a successful technology-based company located in Scotland.

21.
David Lockwood gave the Council a brief overview of Thales; he explained that Thales was a world leader in aerospace, defence and security technology.  He noted that Thales was an international company with 68,000 employees and a presence in 50 countries.  Thales UK was the UK’s second largest defence electronics supplier employing 9,000 employees in more than 50 locations across the country.  David Lockwood explained that Thales Optronics Ltd in Glasgow is part of the Land and Joint Systems division and is an internationally recognised as a centre of excellence for the design and manufacture of advanced electro-optic night vision equipment and systems. 

22.
He reported that Thales Optronics had grown rapidly over the last two years and that they were engaging much more with the technology research base.  He explained that the company had strong links with a number of local universities and had sponsored a technology prize.  David Lockwood noted that Thales has some linkages with the SME base in Scotland however commented that these were as a result of personal contacts rather than systematic linkages and that he hoped to develop a better system for engaging with the SME base across Scotland.

Professor Monro thanked David Lockwood for his very informative presentation adding that members would see a number of things on the tour of the site.

Item 5:

Minutes of the last meeting 19 March 2009

23.
The SSAC agreed and approved the minute of the last SSAC meeting as an accurate record of the meeting held on 19 March 2009.

Item 7:

Chair’s Update

24.
Professor Glover Update – Given by Professor Monro in Professor Glover’s absence

· Professor Monro highlighted a Homecoming event at Edinburgh Castle.  The event would take place in September to showcase Scotland’s achievement and potential investment in SET.  Both basic and applied research to be celebrated.  The First Minister will host the event and they were trying to secure a major international figure as a guest of honour.

· Science Strengths - Dr Davidson reported that OCSA were working on a project to prepare a series of science and engineering stories, which would be used by politicians etc to bring more attention to activity in Scotland.  She noted that Universities Scotland had produced a good example of this recently.  A member noted that there was a need to recognise “early-career” achievements of scientists and engineers in Scotland.  

· Professor Monro updated the Council that the Saltire Prize had attracted 100 expressions of interest from 23 different countries.  

· Science and the Media – Professor Glover had recently met with the editor of the Sunday Herald to discuss the visibility of Scotland’s SET in the newspapers.  Professor Glover asked the Council to consider ways of improving the visibility of Scotland’s SET in the media.  
25.
Professor Monro updated the SSAC on a range of issues:

· Professor Monro reported that he had attended the launch of the school seismology project which was a new private sector initiative to provide schools across Scotland with forty free seismometers to enable them to make classroom recordings of world earthquake signals.  

· Professor Monro reported that he had attended the School Science Summit which was held on 5 May 2009 to ensure that Curriculum for Excellence will reform and improve young people’s learning in science.  
· Professor Monro reported that he had written to the Principal of St Andrew University regarding the proposed closure of the School of Geosciences department at St Andrews University. He commented that sound geoscience skills will be essential in addressing the big issues such as climate change and demands for energy and suggested that the University reconsider its future strategy.  In response the University of St Andrews had reported that it was to review the situation over the next academic year.  The SSAC discussed the issue and suggested that one solution may be to look at cross-university collaborations or that the petroleum industry could provide scholarships for students.  

Item 8:

Member’s Update

No updates.

Item 9:

Work Programme Updates

R&D report

26.
Dr Davidson reported that the Business R&D in Scotland – a missing link report was now complete and that the Secretariat were looking for a launch event for the report and noted that any suggestions  would be very welcome. Professor Beaumont reported that the RSE Business forum was launching this week.

Animal Bioscience

27.
Dr Davidson reported that the Report of the Animal Bioscience Workshop was now completed and would be circulated to stakeholders and placed on the SSAC website shortly.  

SSAC Review of the CST Report on Strategic Decision Making for Technology Policy

28.
Professor Wren requested that the members feed in their comments and complete their actions by the end of the month.  The members discussed the overlap with the enabling technologies work by TAG.

Assisted Technology Workshop

29.
Professor Bundy reported that the working group had held its first meeting to discuss the proposal that the SSAC hold a workshop on Technologies for Assisted Living.  It was proposed that SSAC’s role would be to facilitate such a meeting and to act as a bridge between the key players.  Scottish Government policy colleagues attended the meeting and were keen to be involved in the event as Government was keen to have some influence on the direction of research relevant to this area.  Professor Bundy reported that Professor Ken Turner, University of Stirling and Director of the Match Project had agreed to become involved in the event.

IP Management and Life Sciences

30.
Dr Spruce reported that the working group had had an initial scoping meeting to try and define the key issues for Scotland going forward and to determine whether there was something that the SSAC could usefully do in this territory.  Dr Spruce noted that the group had explored a number of issues and agreed that they should hold a further meeting with outside parties to discuss some of these issues further.  

Cost of Sustainable Energy Cradle to Grave

31.
Dr Davidson reported that a member of the working group on Sustainable Energy (Richard Bellingham, Senior Research Fellow at the Fraser of Allander Institute at the University of Strathclyde) had produced a paper for SSAC on behalf of the Energy Technology Partnership, which sets out the main products that their study is expected to produce over the next few months – with the objective of reporting its conclusions at the All Energy Conference in 2010.  

Item 10:
Any other business

32.
No further business.

Item 11: 
Date of the next meeting – 9-10 September 2009, Crichton Campus, Dumfries in 

conjunction with Fusion and Interface.  Details available in due course on 


Sharepoint.

SSAC Secretariat

June 2009


